
STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA, COUNTY OF UPSHUR, CITY OF BUCKHANNON, TO WIT: 
A regular meeting of the Buckhannon City Council was held on Thursday, February 01, 2024 at 7:00 p.m., in 
the Council Chambers of City Hall.  The following individuals were in attendance (GTM – GoToMeeting):  
        
Mayor       Robbie Skinner        Present 
City Recorder      Randy Sanders  Present 
Council Member      Pam Bucklew  Present 
Council Member      David McCauley  Present 
Council Member      Jack Reger  Present 
Council Member      CJ Rylands  Absent 
Council Member      David Thomas  Present 
Assistant Recorder & Director of Finance      Amberle Jenkins        Present 
City Attorney      Tom O’Neill  Present 
Buckhannon Fire Department    Chief JB Kimble  Present 
Director of Public Works     Jerry Arnold  Absent 
Channel 3      Rodney Irvin  Present 
MyBuckhannon.com     Katie Kuba  Present 
Record Delta      Noah Jeffries  Present 
 
Guests: Kevin Shreve, Channel 3; Don Nestor, SYCC Board of Directors; Catherine Norko, Charles W. Gibson 
Library; Meredith Cottrell, WVWC. 
 

City Council of Buckhannon – 7:00 pm in Council Chambers 
Meeting Agenda for Thursday, February 01, 2024  

A.      Call to Order 
           A.1   Moment of Silence 
           A.2   Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America  
        A.3   Mayor’s State of the City Address 
 
B.      Recognized Guests 
           B.1 West Virginia Wesleyan College Student Senate Meredith Cottrell - Greetings & Campus  
 
C.     Department & Board Reports 
          C.1 Public Works Director - Jerry Arnold  
          C.2 Finance Director - Amberle Jenkins 
          C.3 Fire Chief - JB Kimball 
          C.4 City Attorney - Tom O’Neill 
 
D.     Correspondence & Information     
          D.1 Addressing/Mapping Verification 14 Ritchie Street, Apt 101, Buckhannon, WV 26201 
          D.2 Addressing/Mapping Verification 14 Ritchie Street, Apt 201, Buckhannon, WV 26201 
          D.3 Report of Cat & Dog Activity -Upshur County Commission-December 2023 
 
E.     Consent Agenda  
          E.1 Approval of Minutes - Regular Meeting 01/18/24 
          E.2 Approval of Building and Wiring Permits 
          E.3 Approval of Payment of the Bills 
                 
F.      Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 
           F.1 Discussion/Possible Action Authorization to Sign Regional Task Force MOU re: Opioid Litigation  
                 Settlement 
           F.2 Approval Ordinance No. 466 St. Joseph’s Hospital Property Annexation 1st Reading 
           F.3 Set Date of Special City Council Budget Working Session 
 
G.      Comments and Announcements 
           G.1 Pamela Bucklew 
           G.2 David McCauley 
           G.3 Jack Reger 
           G.4 David Thomas 
           G.6 CJ Rylands 
           G.7 Randall Sanders 
 
H.     Mayor’s Comments and Announcements   
I.       Adjournment 
 
POSTED 01/29/24 

 
A.  Call to Order:  The February 01, 2024 regular meeting of the Buckhannon City Council was 
called to order by Mayor Robbie Skinner, followed by a moment of silence and pledge to the flag.  
Prior to the moment of silence, Council member David Thomas provided an update on the 
improving health conditions of Buckhannon resident and former Council member Ron Pugh. 



 
A.3 Mayor’s State of the City Address – Mayor Skinner delivered the annual Mayor’s State of the 
City Address: 
 
STATE OF THE CITY ADDRESS   2024- YEAR IN REVIEW 2023 
 
Members of City Council, department directors, administration, staff, business owners, and residents of 
our City of Buckhannon: Good evening and thank you for joining us as we highlight the many projects and 
accomplishments we’ve celebrated over the past year together, and share excitement for the future of our 
City in 2024. 
 
I’ve had the honor and privilege of serving as Mayor of our hometown since July 1, 2020. As we sit here 
tonight, it’s hard to believe nearly 4 years have passed, and my first term serving this high office in our 
city is almost finished. I am pleased to announce, however, that I have officially filed for re-election, 
asking you to support me as I seek a second term as Mayor of the City of Buckhannon. Together, I am 
confident we will continue moving the needle forward, thus strengthening our campaign of making this 
community truly one of the best small towns in America! 
 
We welcomed more new businesses to town including The Coop, Brightside, Moonflower, Ironwood, 
Jimbo’s, B-U Time to Shine Car Wash, and The Hearing Aid Place. We also saw significant expansions 
by St. Joseph’s Hospital, Community Care of West Virginia, Citizens Bank of West Virginia, Highpoint 
Construction, Argo Books, Blue Ridge Risk Partners, Orion Strategies, Fish Hawk Acres, Micrologic, 
Lynx, Strategy IT, Foster’s Marketing Group, Par Mar Stores, Sheetz, Ace Hardware, and Wendling’s 
Food Service – all adding more job opportunities which further proves Upshur County IS a great place to 
live, work, and invest! 
 
Building on the positive momentum from our business community, we finally completed the long-
anticipated Colonial Arts Center redevelopment project. What began as a dream to repurpose a blighted, 
former tavern on our otherwise beautiful Main Street, is now a fully renovated, state-of-the-art public 
entertainment space adding yet another amazing asset to the best Downtown in West Virginia. We 
wouldn’t have realized this significant accomplishment had it not been for visionaries like former Mayor 
David McCauley, and local business leader like Bryson VanNostrand, C.J. Rylands, Keith Buchanan, 
Catherine Cuppari, Erika Kolenich, and John Waltz – just to name a few. Also, at some point or another, 
all our city employees have had a hand in the construction and/or fund-raising efforts necessary to 
complete the project. Our Council wishes to sincerely thank every one of you – the visionaries, 
contractors, employees, donors, and performance participants. We wouldn’t be where we are today 
without you! 
 
Perhaps the most exciting part of the year 2023 was our City of Buckhannon’s incredible opportunity to 
host the World Association of Marching Show Bands (WAMSB) in July. Our City Recorder, Randy 
Sanders, West Virginia Wesleyan College administrators John Waltz and Alisa Lively, and local resident 
Brad Kellison put together a truly inspiring proposal to the WAMSB board of directors in 2019 & 2020, 
which ultimately awarded the 2023 competition to Buckhannon, West Virginia. From there, an all-
volunteer group of citizens, led by Randy, planned every detail of the event for two years. I think we all 
can say without a doubt that WAMSB 2023 here in our hometown was a tremendous success! Every part 
of the event went off without a hitch. Everyone who participated – either through spectatorship or 
performance had a wonderful time in our amazing city. Our council wishes to sincerely thank you, Randy, 
and all our city employees and volunteers, who put in thousands of hours of blood, sweat, and maybe 
even a few tears to ensure our citizens and visitors saw the very best Buckhannon could offer. 
 
I now want to provide updates from several internal city departments; highlighting accomplishments, as 
well as goals we have as we look to our future: 
 
CITY FIRE DEPARTMENT: 
Chief Kimble and our BFD members had another busy year; responding to 1,120 total calls in 2023; down 
98 calls from 2022. This is an interesting statistic: individual call volume totaled 4,806 calls, which equals 
4.3 members per incident.  
 
We began 2023 with good news for property insurance payers as our ISO Protection Class rating 
decreased to 3. The ISO Protection Classification scale ranges from 1 to 10, with 1 being the best score, 
and 10 being the worst score. In the nearly eight years I’ve been associated with the city; our ISO 
Protection Class rating has reduced from 5 to 3 – a true testament to the talent and dedication of our 
firefighters. This hard work represents a 20% reduction in property insurance premiums! 
 
In September, myself, Chief Kimble, Captain Baxa, Lieutenant Ethan Smith, and Firefighter Maria Potter 
traveled to Columbus, Ohio where we were presented with the Firehouse Magazine Michael O. McNamee 
Award of Valor for acts of courage and bravery stemming from a successful life-saving mission in 
November 2022. 
 
Under the leadership of Captain Baxa, our fire department and city hosted the first annual Country Roads 
Fire Conference at the Brushy Fork Event Center in January 2023 (and now for the second time in 
January 2024). Firefighters from all over the Southeast, including several from across our state, came to 
Buckhannon to learn from each other, share experiences and expertise, and enjoy everything our 
community has to offer. 



 
Chief Kimble is collaborating with Chief Suttle in Weston and Chief Himes in Elkins, as well as with all 
members of the three departments, and Chief Gregory of our City Police Department, to begin a process 
of strengthening a mental wellness program for our public safety professionals. This is a great need. 
PTSD among fire and police officers is very high, while prior to this collaboration, services to provide 
assistance within our region have been non-existent. The program is designed to assist individuals with 
day-to-day accumulative services in the workplace. 
 
CITY POLICE DEPARTMENT 
The police department completed its second year into the CALEA reaccreditation cycle. We’re happy to 
report that we continue to have a near perfect score, and the reaccreditation cycle pointed out zero 
issues. This marks the half-way point of the process, with full reaccreditation set for 2025. 
 
Our police department continues to be an active partner with West Virginia Wesleyan College. We host 
not only Criminal Justice students as interns, but also Service Scholars sponsored by the Office of 
Community Engagement. Specifically, with the Service Scholar program, the police department began a 
mentorship program where a senior student volunteer guides and mentors a freshman student volunteer 
as they assist the police department with a wide variety of administrative tasks, including but not limited to 
helping to manage our accreditation. 
 
In 2023, we continued to be an active member of the Mountain Region Drug Task Force where we have 
taken an active part in the eradication and investigation of drug activity – both in our city and throughout 
the region. We appreciate our partnerships with the Upshur, Randolph, and Barbour County Sheriff’s 
Departments, as well as the City of Elkins Police Department. 
 
Last, but certainly not least, our police department trained 9 new VIPS members in 2023, resulting in a 
total of 11 active members. The VIPS were involved in 204 public and private events in 2023. Moving into 
2024, VIPS will celebrate its 10-year anniversary. Chief Gregory and Steve Wykoff have a wide variety of 
events planned to commemorate this milestone, including a profile of the organization and its many 
accomplishments as well as a recruitment drive. 
 
SANITATION DEPARTMENT: 
In 2023, the collection crews and city contractors were able to upgrade over 5,000 feet of clay tile into 
new PVC systems. Major projects in these upgrades included 1,100 feet on Shawnee Drive, 1,200 feet in 
Myrna Street, 1,200 feet on Taylor Street, 900 feet along North Locust Street, and 600 feet along 
Madison Street. 
Along with the Madison Street upgrade, services for vendors were also created around the newly 
constructed parking lot between East Lincoln and Madison Streets, and the storm water system was 
upgraded on the property. The entire redevelopment of this property should be completed in 2024. 

Major improvements to the wastewater treatment process were also completed with the installation of an 
automatic bar at the headworks of the plant. This, along with changes to the treatment process, has 
resulted in a cleaner effluent being produced. 

A major stormwater project took place to complete the Ritchie Street Stormwater collection system. This 
project upgraded severely undersized pipe which created a bottle neck in the system. This was the 7th 
and final phase of this project which began in the mid-2000’s. 

In conjunction with the Street and Water Departments, the intersection realignment at Scott Street and 
Shawnee Drive was completed with the addition of stormwater facilities as well. 
 
WATER DEPARTMENT: 
One of the great points of pride for our city is that we own the utility services in our community. We collect 
the waste, provide high-quality drinking water, and operate a wastewater treatment facility – all to best 
serve our citizens and business owners. We have continuously made necessary upgrades to all our 
facilities – mostly completed by our own crews – all in an effort to squeeze every possible ounce of 
available life out of each plant, truck, pipe, and piece of machinery.  
 
Our city’s water treatment plant, located on Wood Street, was constructed back in the late 1950’s through 
early 1960’s. It has served us VERY well. Think about the growth, expansion, increased demand, as well 
as everyday wear and tear on that facility. The plant is in its mid-60’s age-wise, and has long outlived its 
life expectancy; again, thanks to our highly skilled water department crews. If not for them, we would’ve 
had to construct a new facility some twenty years ago, thus missing out on those additional years we’ve 
been able to utilize our current plant. 
 
What does all this mean exactly? Our city needs to begin the exploration process of ultimately 
constructing a new water treatment plant. Unfortunately, none of us enjoy talking about utility rate 
increases, but the likelihood of a series of “stair-stepped” water rate increases will be necessary in order 
to complete this project. With 96% of Upshur County residents and businesses relying on good, clean 
drinking water provided by the City of Buckhannon, this must be a top priority as we continue to plan for 
our future. 
 
As for the work completed by our crews this past year, we now have a brand new 6" water main on 
Thurman Avenue, replacing the existing 4” cast-iron line. This is a drastic improvement to both water 



service and fire services. Chief Operator, Kelly Arnold presented the Water Board with a comprehensive 
list of lines throughout the city that require upgrades. We are tackling the most imperative needs first and 
working our way down the list.  
 
We also improved the water department’s score from 26 to 34 out of a possible 40 points on the ISO 
Protection Class scale by following suggested flow testing methods, recording, and keeping maintenance 
of hydrants. The water and fire departments both worked very closely with each other to ultimately help 
us achieve the improved score of 3 on the 1-10 scale mentioned earlier in this report. 
 
STREETS, WASTE, AND ENGINEERING DEPARTMENTS: 
Jerry Arnold and Jay Hollen have been busy as usual working through a long list of projects through 
Waste Collection, Streets, Parks, Sanitation, and Water Departments. Just this morning, Jerry shared that 
the all-encompassing Waste Department strategic plan should be complete by Spring this year. This will 
allow us to have a better understanding of our equipment needs, as well as how to proceed with rating 
customers – both residential and commercial – and inside and outside of city limits. Jerry has been 
working on this for the better part of 2023. 

Jay Hollen is thrilled to report that we’ve completed construction and project management of FEMA 
Generator Grant #1, and we are nearing the completion of FEMA Generator Grant #2. The approximate 
value of grant #1 is $1,203,994.86 with no reimbursement costs from the City of Buckhannon. Grant #2’s 
approximate value is $1,142,167.00 with no reimbursement costs from the City of Buckhannon. 

Jay is continuing to work on the engineering and design of the Island Avenue Utility and Street 
Improvement Project, including the orderly installation of new gas, sanitary, storm, and water lines from 
on the North side of Island Avenue from North Florida Street to Gate Street. He’s hoping to submit the 
project documents for the sanitary sewer collection system phase of the project to the Bureau for Public 
Health by mid-February 2024. We anticipate the sanitary sewer collection system will be installed late 
Spring 2024 through late Fall 2024, and the waterline and gas line (by Mountaineer Gas if required) will 
begin construction Spring 2025. 

We continued the construction and project management activities for Gateway West Phase II. The 
approximate value of the Grant is $625,840.30 with a 20% contributing match ($125,168.06) by the City 
of Buckhannon. However, due to the efficiency of the Street Department, it is estimated that this project 
will be completed at an estimated cost of $458,958.94, with the city contributing 91,791.79. All 
construction has been completed except for the installation of (4) streetlights along lower Amalia Drive, 
which is expected to be completed by late Spring 2024. Once the (4) streetlights are installed, Jay will 
begin the project closeout procedures with the West Virginia Department of Highways. 

Our city received funds ($2,382,905.27) through the federal American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) to help us 
realize significant underground utility improvements. We acted quickly to establish our plan of action so 
we could complete the projects outlined in a timely and efficient manner. Our 6 projects included: 

- Taylor Street Storm Sewer Engineering and Hydrology Study 
- Taylor Street Sanitary Sewer Collection System Installation Project 
- North Locust Street Sanitary Sewer Collection System Installation Project 
- Tennerton Water Storage Tank Rehabilitation 
- Tennerton Booster Station Building – New Booster Station Building 
- Tennerton Booster Station Building – New Water Distribution System Installation Project 
- Purchase of new Water equipment for the Water Treatment Plant Projects 
- Preliminary hydraulic analysis for the Jawbone Run drainage basin. 

City Engineer Jay Hollen, Sanitation Department Superintendent Ethan Crosten, Public Works Director 
Jerry Arnold, Chief Water Plant Operator Kelly Arnold, Potesta & Associates, Virco Contracting, Pro 
Contracting, and Tradeworx, as well as all members of our Water, Sanitation, Streets, and City Hall staff 
all worked together to complete the projects listed above. We don’t often consider the service lines 
running underneath our streets, or the weekly waste collection schedule, but their efficiency and 
effectiveness are crucial to the livability of our city. 

In addition to the department heads listed above, Finance & Administration Director Amby Jenkins is truly 
an invaluable resource for our city. She is in this building before the sun comes up and doesn’t leave until 
long after the sun goes down. Oh, and by the way, I’m not talking about the sunrises and sunsets in the 
Winter months. If it were mid-June, when the sun comes up at 6am and doesn’t go down until after 9pm, 
the same is true. She has dedicated her life to the betterment of this organization, and we will never be 
able to thank her enough for her service. Amby and the team inside City Hall make it possible for all our 
skilled labor departments to function properly – all in effort to serve our citizens, business owners, and 
visitors. 

City Attorney Tom O’Neill, Stockert Youth Director Deborah Brockleman, Colonial Arts Center Director 
Anne Wilson, and Building Code and Enforcement Officer Vincent Smith all play integral roles in taking 
our projects from discussions to finished products. This year, we will also look forward to hiring our first 
ever Event Center Manager. City Recorder Randy Sanders, Director of Finance & Administration, and 
myself will be reviewing applications this month as we work to add yet another dedicated team member to 
our city administration family. 



As you can see, once again, we have been extremely busy, but we wouldn’t want it any other way! The 
team I reference above includes more than 100 men and women who come to work here every day – all 
for one goal: to best serve our community. Our City Council is extremely proud of, and thankful for each 
one of you! We sincerely thank you, ALL of you, for everything you do! You make us the city we are, and 
the city we want to be. 

Over the course of this next year, we must continue the momentum as we work to improve our city parks 
one at a time. The City Park on Park Street, thanks to the planning of our newly created all-volunteer 
Parks & Recreation Board, is going to look and feel much nicer this Spring. We’re excited to bring pickle 
ball, paving, new lighting, a newly renovated pavilion, a regulation size basketball court, trail system, and 
improved playground equipment to the park by May 1. Once the City Park is completed, five other public 
parks will also receive our attention. I am confident that this energetic and dedicated group will continue 
doing a great job! 

Additionally, we also have a much-needed streetscape project to beautify sections of Ritchie, Fayette, 
and Pocahontas Streets, as well as the completion of infrastructure improvements on Shawnee Drive. 
Member of City Council, as we work on our 2024-2025 general fund budget, I am asking that we continue 
prioritizing robust investments into infrastructure improvements. Our citizens and business owners 
deserve our attention to detail on all of our nearly 300 streets. 

Outside of infrastructure projects, we as a community MUST rally behind the students, teachers, staff, 
and administrators to support Upshur County Schools through our prayers, our presence, and our 
positivity. The vitality of this community is dependent on it. We MUST have a quality school system if we 
are going to continue to prosper. The new administration on Smithfield Street is working very hard to 
make the necessary corrections so that our school system is once again regarded as on the finest in the 
state. Upshur County is full of blue and white, Buccaneer pride, and if there was ever a time to let that 
pride be known, it’s now. I am calling upon everyone in Upshur County: on May 14th, PLEASE vote YES. 
Vote yes for the students; vote yes for our teachers; vote yes for our bus drivers; vote yes for our 
coaches; vote yes for our community! We cannot punish them for errors they didn’t make, for that only 
hurts us all. A child has one chance at an education, and I believe it takes a village. Let’s be that village, 
and let’s carry our Buckhannon-Upshur blue and white stripes to the poll this Spring. Our future depends 
on it. 

Finally, tonight, I want to say I am proud of my colleagues on this City Council. Each one of you brings a 
wealth of knowledge and unique perspective to the table. I appreciate your friendship, guidance, 
discussions, and even disagreements. Our community is a better place because of the conversations 
held here, and the diverse opinions and backgrounds that guide us forward.  

And so, to the citizens and business owners of this wonderful community, I am proud to report to you 
tonight that the State of our City is strong. With the right decisions and strong heart and dedication, we 
continue to be well-positioned for the future. Let the world have no doubt, that we ARE one of the very 
“BEST Small Towns in America!” It is truly my honor to serve my hometown, the City of Buckhannon, 
West Virginia, as your Mayor, and I cannot thank all of you enough for your support, love, 
encouragement, guidance, advice, and prayers most importantly.  

Let’s bring on an exciting 2024! 

May God continue to bless our City of Buckhannon, State of West Virginia, and the United States of 
America! 

B. Recognized Guests:  
B.1 West Virginia Wesleyan College Student Senate Meredith Cottrell - Greetings & Campus – 
Ms. Cottrell’s report was deferred until later in the meeting. 
 
Guests who signed in to speak – Mayor Skinner recognized Don Nestor who began by thanking 
the Council for the continued support of the Stockert Youth and Community Center and he then 
provided a history of the center.  He also asked for an update on the proposed funding through the 
USDA to finance to new SYCC building.  Mayor Skinner provided a report noting that we are still 
waiting on the Letter of Condition from the USDA.  He provided a review of the many elements of 
the preparations that have taken place and that we have done everything on our end to satisfy the 
questions and requirements of the USDA underwriting department. 
 
At this point of the meeting the Public Comments part of the meeting was closed. 
 
C. Department & Board Reports 
C.1 Public Works Director- Jerry Arnold - Mayor Skinner noted that Jerry Arnold was not in 
attendance and there was no Public Works report to present.  Mayor Skinner did note that the 
Street Department will be making rounds this Spring to repair the potholes.  
 
C.2 Finance Director - Amberle Jenkins – Mayor Skinner recognized Amberle Jenkins who 



provided the following reports: 
 

 

 



 

 



 
 

 



 

 



 

 
 



 
 

 



 

 
 



 

 



 

 



 
 

 



 

 
 
After a discussion regarding the special working sessions that City Council will be holding to discuss 
the next fiscal year budget, Mayor Skinner invoked Chair’s Prerogative to move F.3 Set Date of 
Special City Council Budget Working Session to the table for discussion and/or action.  He also 
noted that all working sessions are open to the public. 
 
Motion to set February 14, 2023, at 9:00 AM, as the first special working session for City 
Council to discuss the next fiscal year budget was made by Thomas/Bucklew.  Motion 
carried.  
 
Council member Bucklew led a dissuasion regarding new downtown street decorations that may 
come out of this year’s budget and some out of next year’s budget.  No action was taken. 
 
Mayor Skinner recognized West Virginia Wesleyan College Student Senate Meredith Cottrell for the 
WVWC Greetings & Campus News.  Ms. Cottrell provided the following report: 
 
Good evening and Happy New Year from the students at West Virginia Wesleyan. 

 Our students returned on January 15th and are excited to be back! 



 The first thing I have this evening is a request from the students for the city to paint a cross 
walk on College Ave from the Administration Building sidewalk to the Performing Arts 
Center.  Our students have noted that cars drive pretty fast on that section of College Avenue 
and our students would like some kind of safe walking space from the commuter parking lot 
and the PAC so that drivers would have to give students the right-of-way. Friday 16th written 
request. 22nd 7:30am. 

 We have several events for Black History Month and we hope you can join us for some of them: 
o CCE - February 7 - Black Policy Day at State Capitol. Students will attend. 
o February 13 - DEI Culture2Go: DEI Talks History of African Americans in Martial Arts 
o February 15 - Wesleyan Sleeth Gallery exhibit  

 Opening Reception of Sankofa: African Diaspora in Appalachia Exhibition in 
Paull Gallery. 

o February 20 - we are excited to have our Jazz & Java - Cookin’ Gumbo with Jazz 
featuring Chef Jason Fleck, at the Colonial Arts Center.   

o Feb 29 -DEI Culture2Go: DEI Talks The Black Tax  
o February 16, 23 & 29, Black Film Fest - Hosted by ARGO Bookstore  
o Call 304-473-8163 for ticket information and details 

 The Center for Community Engagement and Bobcat Basketball teams hosted Girl Scouts this 
past weekend for a double-header against Davis & Elkins.  The Scouts were able to do a craft, 
get a photo with a Bobcat athlete, cheer on the team with their new orange and black pom 
pom, and take home a poster autographed by the players.   

 A Special Need Prom was hosted on Saturday, January 27th on campus.  The theme was “A 
Night among the Stars” so naturally we invited cutout versions of our favorite celebrities to 
join the night!  The Special Olympic athletes and college student volunteers all enjoyed hitting 
the dance floor.  We are looking forward to the athletes being back on campus for the Special 
Olympics Basketball tournament on February 18th. 

 There was a Red Cross Blood Drive earlier today, February 1st, from 11 AM - 5 PM in the Social 
Hall.  The Red Cross is operating in a shortage and this drive is open to the campus and 
community.  You can go to the Red Cross website to sign-up for future events. 

 The WE LEAD Poverty Reduction team is collecting food donations during this Super Bowl 
season to benefit our community neighbors at the Parish House. Donation items include: 
vegetable, tomato, mushroom, chicken, bean, ramen noodles, etc. 
We will also accept: 

 Green beans 
 Corn 
 Canned fruit 
 Beans (black, chickpeas, lima, etc.) 
 Tuna/Chicken chunks/Albacore 
 Tomato sauce 
 Pasta for tomato sauce 
 Mac n Cheese 
 Cereal 
 Oatmeal 
 PB & J 
 Kid Items (snack size chips, juice boxes, apple sauce, etc.) 

 Many campus organization leaders will be taking the Plunge on February 10th for Special 
Olympics.  They’ve been working on raising money in exchange for the chilly, yet fun event.   

 In addition to Black Policy Day, a group of students will be taking a trip to Environmental Day 
at the Capitol on February 13th.   

 February 18th, the College will host a regional basketball tournament for Special Olympics 
Upshur County, we would love to have you volunteer! 

 February 22nd is a day dedicated to the community engagement pillar of Division II 
athletics.  All of our athletes will be coming together to package Easter eggs and write notes to 
all the children in Upshur County HeadStart.   

 In athletics, you are still welcome to attend any athletic events free. 
 For specific times of events, please visit our website www.wvwc.edu 

 
A Q&A with Council followed this report.  During this time, Council member Bucklew suggested that 
we ask the BPD to place the speed trailer on College Avenue to encourage drivers to maintain the 
proper speed.  Mayor Skinner agreed and will submit that request. 
 
C.3 Fire Chief – JB Kimble - Mayor Skinner recognized BFD Chief JB Kimble, who provided this 
report: 
 



 

 
 
A Q&A took place following Chief Kimble’s report along with a discussion regarding the recent Fire 
Conference held in Buckhannon. 
 
C.4 City Attorney - Tom O’Neill: Mayor Skinner recognized City Attorney, Tom O’Neill who 
reported on the following:  Mr. O’Neill reviewed F.1 Discussion/Possible Action Authorization to Sign 
Regional Task Force MOU re: Opioid Litigation Settlement and is okay with the document as 
presented.  He is also still working with St. Joseph’s Hospital regarding F.2 Approval Ordinance No. 
466 St. Joseph’s Hospital Property Annexation 1st Reading so it’s not ready for consideration.  The 
survey’s needed for the WVWC property swap should be completed in about two weeks, which will 
allow for that transaction to be completed.  He is also reviewing potential modifications to the 
Employee Handbooks and he will potentially be reviewing certain criminal ordinances in regards to 
potential jail time and jail costs. A Q&A took place including a discussion regarding the potential 
sharing of jail costs with municipalities.    
 
Without objection, F.1 Discussion/Possible Action Authorization to Sign Regional Task Force 
MOU re: Opioid Litigation Settlement was moved to the table for discussion and/or action. 



MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING 
FOR REGIONAL TASK FORCE  

 
This Memorandum of Understanding(“MOU”) is made and entered into by and between the following political 

subdivisions, namely Randolph County, Tucker County, Upshur County, Lewis County and Barbour County, referred to as Parties.  
 
 

RECITALS  
 
WHEREAS, the Parties are members of the Regional Task Force which is dedicated to optimizing the funds available 

to the political subdivisions from the Opioid Foundation created as a result of the State opioid litigation and settlements; and  
 
WHEREAS, the Parties agree that it is effective to be prepared to use these settlement funds when available with a 

proposal in the form of a  White Paper prepared by a professional group that would set forth what has been identified as the Parties 
top priorities; and  

 
WHEREAS, Ascension Recovery Services (“Ascension”) is a professional group which has made a proposal to create  

a White Paper that tests the feasibility of accomplishing our goals to  establish a five-county treatment facility and to provide highly 
accessible services to affected children  (See attached); and 

 
WHEREAS, for Ascension to complete this White Paper, the Parties will need to cooperate and provide information to 

Ascension to complete this work as requested. 
 
NOW THEREFORE in consideration of the foregoing recital and mutual covenants contained herein, it is mutually 

agreed as follows:  
 

1. The Parties agree to cooperate and provide information and documentation to Ascension for their work and 
services in the completion of the White Paper.  

 
2. Each Party shall designate a representative who will be the contact person for Ascension during the process 

of collecting the information and documentation. 
 

3. Ascension has provided a fee schedule with their proposal. The contribution to the payment of their fees is 
voluntary, not mandatory. No Party to this MOU is obligated to pay the fees by signing this MOU. However, 
any payment would be accepted. 

 
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this MOU is made and entered into by the Parties who have signed below as of the date indicated.   

 
 

Signature_________________________________ 
On behalf of the Randolph County Commission 
 
Print_____________________________________ 
 
Title_____________________________________ 

 
 

Signature_________________________________ 
On behalf of the City of Elkins 
 
Print_____________________________________ 
 
Title_____________________________________ 

 
 

Signature_________________________________ 
On behalf of Tucker County 
 
Print_____________________________________ 
 
Title_____________________________________ 
 

 
Signature_________________________________ 

On behalf of the City of Parsons 
 
Print_____________________________________ 
 
Title_____________________________________ 
 
 

Signature_________________________________ 
On behalf of Upshur County 
 
Print_____________________________________ 
Title_____________________________________ 
 

 
Signature_________________________________ 

On behalf of the City Buckhannon 
 
Print_____________________________________ 
 



Title_____________________________________ 
 

 
Signature_________________________________ 

On behalf of Lewis County 
 
Print_____________________________________ 
Title_____________________________________ 
 

 
Signature_________________________________ 

On behalf of the City of Weston 
 
Print_____________________________________ 
 
Title_____________________________________ 
 

Signature_________________________________ 
On behalf of Barbour County 
 
Print_____________________________________ 
 
Title_____________________________________ 
 

Signature_________________________________ 
On behalf of the City of Belington 
 
Print_____________________________________ 
 
Title_____________________________________ 
 

 
Motion to authorize the Mayor to sign the Regional Task Force MOU re: Opioid Litigation 
Settlement was made by McCauley/Reger.  Motion carried. 
 
D. Correspondence & Information: – The Mayor reviewed the following with Council: 
D.1 Addressing/Mapping Verification 14 Ritchie Street, Apt 101, Buckhannon, WV 26201 
D.2 Addressing/Mapping Verification 14 Ritchie Street, Apt 201, Buckhannon, WV 26201 
D.3 Report of Cat & Dog Activity -Upshur County Commission-December 2023 
 

 Cats brought in by City Trapper   0   
 Cats brought in by Animal Control Officer  0 
 Cats brought in by County Residents  20 
  Dogs brought by Animal Control Officer  7 
 Dogs brought in by County Residents  31 

 
E. Consent Agenda - Mayor Skinner presented an overview of the following agenda items to 
Council and asked for action: 
E.1 Approval of Minutes - Regular Meeting 01/18/24 – As provided to Council. 
E.3 Approval of Payment of the Bills – As presented in the meeting packet. 

 



 
 

 

 
 
 



 

 
 

 
 
 
 



E.2 Approval of Building and Wiring Permits – As presented in the meeting packet. 
 
                                                    01/18/2024 - 01/31/2024 

 

Permi
t # 

Appli
cant 

Name 

Applican
t 

Address 

Primar
y 

Contra
ctor 

Descri
ption 

Project 
Cost 

Fee 
Amou

nt 

Ele
ctri
cal 
Pr
op
ert
y 

Ty
pe 

Asbest
os 

Inspec
tion 

Zonin
g 

Appro
val 

Date 

Histo
ric 

Prope
rty 

Flo
od 

Zon
e 

Are
a 

Flood 
Zone 

/Eleva
tion 

Certific
ate 

FEMA 
Access

ory 
Use 

Group: Residential (non-commercial) 

76096 Gerald 
Leigh 

67 
Smithfield 
St 

BY TOR 
CONTR
ACTING 

Replac
e 
Storm 
Door 

590.00 10.00    Yes  N/A No  

     590.00 10.00        

Group Total: 1 

     590.00 10.00        
 

 
 
Motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented was made by Reger/Bucklew.  Motion 
carried. 
 
F.  Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote: 
F.1 Discussion/Possible Action Authorization to Sign Regional Task Force MOU re: Opioid 
Litigation Settlement – Action was taken emailer in the meeting. 
 
F.2 Approval Ordinance No. 466 St. Joseph’s Hospital Property Annexation 1st Reading – As 
discussed earlier, this matter is not ready for consideration. 
 
Motion to Table F.2 Approval Ordinance No. 466 St. Joseph’s Hospital Property Annexation 
1st was made by Thomas/Sanders.  Motion carried. 
 
F.3 Set Date of Special City Council Budget Working Session – Action was taken emailer in the 
meeting. 
 
G.  Comments and Announcements 
G.1 Pamela Bucklew:  Mrs. Bucklew asked when the Charles W. Gibson Library will reopen.  Mayor 
Skinner explained that it was not yet known but that all late fees will be waived and people can still 
use the outside book drop, which is being regularly monitored.  He cautioned people to not mingle 
books from other libraries with those that belong to the Charles W. Gibson Library.  Mrs. Bucklew 
reminded people of the upcoming Polar Plunge for the Special Olympics of West Virginia being 
hosted by the Upshur County Special Olympics.  She is joining up with Council member David 
Thomas to plunge as a team and for donations to the charity.  Mayor Skinner will also be plunging 
and Recorder Randy Sanders will be emceeing the event.  
 
G.2 David McCauley:  Mr. McCauley complimented the staff at the Charles W. Gibson Library for 
handling the recent situation as well as they have.  He also discussed the speeding situation on 
College Avenue.  He thanked Don Nestor for speaking on behalf of the SYCC.  Mr. McCauley also 
spoke about the 30-year anniversary of Joyce Stockert’s donation and the Capital Campaign for the 
SYCC.  He also recommended that we move to monthly meetings for the Board of the SYCC. 
 
G.3 Jack Reger:  Mr. Reger appreciated the Mayor’s State of the City Address and thanks all for the 
hard work put forth by all City departments. 
 
G.4 Dave Thomas: Mr. Thomas asked about the potential closing of the WV Wildlife Center.  Mayor 
Skinner recognized Katie Kuba who led a discussion on the current status of the WV Wildlife Center.  
It appears that the USDA is willing to work with the Center to help it reopen ASAP.  
 
G.5 CJ Rylands: Mr. Rylands was not in attendance. 
 
G.6 Randall Sanders: Mr. Sanders provided a report on The Event Center at Brushy Fork as he has 
been overseeing it for some time now.  He thanked the various City departments for helping 
operate the center.  The Street Department, SYCC staff, and some of the folks from City Hall have 



been helping setup the room, clean, etc.  He provided an overview of the various events that are 
coming up in the future and mentioned that the City will be hiring a fulltime manager soon.  Mr. 
Sanders commended the management and Board of Directors of the Charles W. Gibson Library for 
the way they handled the temporary closing of the library.  He thanked the citizens of Buckhannon 
for clearing the sidewalks so quickly following the large snow event that we recently had.  He also 
thanked Mayor Skinner for a great State of the City Address.  
 
H.  Mayor’s Comments and Announcements:  Mayor Skinner thanked everyone for a great 
meeting and reminded Council that we needed to have an Executive Session per WV Code § 6-9A-4 
Personnel and Property Matters. 
 
At 8:39 pm, a motion to adjourn into an Executive Session was made by Thomas/Sanders.  
Motion carried. 
 
At 10:05 pm, a motion to leave the Executive Session was made by Reger/Thomas.  Motion 
carried. 
 
Mayor Skinner noted that no decisions were made during the Executive Session. 
 
I.  Adjournment 
 
At 10:06 PM, a motion to adjourn from the regular meeting was made by Thomas/Sanders. 
 
Mayor Robert N. Skinner III                                          ______________________________________________ 
 
City Recorder Randall H. Sanders                               ______________________________________________ 


